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Dear Sir,

Current proposal for building work on Church Commissioners Land north west of the Church.

You will no doubt be aware that we have been asked to comment on the proposed development on land to the north west of the church and as Secretary of St. Lawrence's PCC, I am writing on their behalf.

Since 2005, the PCC has made several requests over the years to the Church Commissioners for access to the land between the barn at the south end of the Court Farm farmyard and the Churchyard.  As this area no longer functions as a farmyard, and is not part of Mendip District Council's Local Plan, this land would provide a natural extension to the Churchyard.  The area could potentially be used for future internments and parking in the intervening time. Whilst considering the proposed plans we would welcome the Church Commissioners current views on this proposal.

A request has been made for the PCC to put forward our response to the building proposals on behalf of St. Lawrence's Church.  As a PCC, and members of St. Lawrence's Church, we are aware that this proposal is causing a great deal of stress and worry to many parishioners and of the increased danger it will bring due to the vast increase in the volume of traffic and the safety of pedestrians to the whole village. As Christians, our national churches have been guiding us towards community awareness and it is from this point of view that we have considered the proposal put forward and list below our thoughts.

Community
Our village community has identified the thriving amenities we have i.e. Shop and Post Office, School, Hall, Church and Pub.  All of which lack car parking space.
The existing A371 road is heavily used and lacks safe access to these amenities. The large increase in cars, which the proposal would bring, will make the present situation a great deal worse.

Safeguarding
At present there are 60 houses already on Stoneleigh estate plus the houses in the rest of Roughmoor Lane.  The proposal is for an equivalent number but on a smaller area of land.  As well as cars, Roughmoor Lane is also used by modern farm machinery which is very large, emergency vehicles, delivery vans, cattle lorries, long loaders carrying hay and straw and fertilizer which already have a job to get down the lane.  The proposal for the entrance/exit site is not capable of taking these vehicles, not only in size but in quantity.  It would be extremely dangerous for pedestrians and we have a large number of children and adults, including disabled scooters and buggies, walking to the centre of the village for the school, shop, bus stop etc.  There is currently only one pavement on the road which is not very wide.  Any proposal must include either 2 pavements, or a sufficiently wide one for pedestrians to walk safely, and a wide enough road for 2 way traffic which in reality cannot be done.

Proposed Development
The houses on the plan do not allow for adequate car parking and gardens and, the number of houses proposed, would just not fit into the space allowed.  60 houses is far too many, especially when we are only required to build 40.  The density of the housing is not appropriate for the rural setting and the existing main road through the village.  Will there be provision  for disabled access and parking?  There are  protrusions on the corners of 3 blocks of houses.  Are these being identified for specific disabled use?  Has any study been done that splits the site into four blocks?  The main connecting road in the middle and access roads to the other two sides would give three long views through.

We need some low cost housing and some one storey houses for those who need easy access and cannot manage stairs.  Definitely no more than 2 stories, any higher would not be in keeping with the village.

Inaccuracies
The proposal, as outlined, is inaccurate.  There is a private water supply that runs from the north corner of the development towards the church.  This pipe serves the church and adjacent properties and is not shown on the map.  It runs diagonally across the proposed building area.  What do the Church Commissioners plan to do about this?

There is a very well used existing footpath running to the west and north and to the south.  These are not marked on the plan.

The proposed community area has been identified in the technical consideration as being on the north east side but appears on the plan as being on the north west corner!

This area would be better placed on the south east corner adjacent to the derelict farm buildings and nearer to the church.

Junction
The proposed new junction on to the A371 would have to utilise the mortar pits lay-by.  This would again take away the only off road parking we currently have  This is used by cars, utility companies, and by cars waiting to get through the narrow part of Stoke Hill road, just past Roughmoor Lane.  It is a frequent occurrence to have a queue of cars along the main road waiting to get through.  This area also frequently floods. For safety reasons, it also needs to be used as off road parking and safe parking for the bus.
Community Area
The plan has an area of land marked for community use which would be insufficient for the suggested hall and parking which would be required.  A community area really needs to be nearer to where villagers can safely use it.  If it were put here, once again, it would be dangerous for people from the other end of the village to walk along the main road, especially at night.

Impressions of the Proposal
The road layout in the proposal does not appear to allow for the construction of any additional car parking but suggests further development to the remaining area to the south.  This would then lead to greater danger for any access to the A371. Our village would not be able to sustain any more people or cars if this land were to be built on.

More consultation is needed for the restriction of any junction in this area.

Foul Water Pump Station
The siting of this is inappropriate.  If further building were to take place, which appears to be your intention,  the pumping station would be right in the middle of the houses and with a westerly wind, the church would lie in its path.

Attenuation Pond
This is also an inappropriate size for this site.  It could potentially become a danger to people, become an unkempt area and rather smelly due to the large area of stagnant water.  If we wish to encourage pond life and newts etc. they prefer smaller ponds.  

What is the maintenance link to the pond for and who will be responsible for its upkeep?

Wildlife
Whilst the proposal has covered bats, our church is part of a scheme for wilder churchyards.  We know that many animals come into the churchyard including bats, badgers and foxes.  There is a big concern that a development of this size will stop them from coming and the proposal put forward would interfere with current attempts to promote wildlife diversity in the area.

The boundary fences between buildings as shown, do not allow for much more than a thin timber fence which will restrict any wildlife from using hedgerows.

Dark Skies
Another big concern for many people is concern that our policy of being a “dark” village is kept.  Any development must not have any street lamps.

Vehicular Access through farmyard
The existing agreement, drawn up in 2014,  between the church commissioners and the PCC allows vehicular access from the A371 to the west end of the churchyard and we would like written confirmation that this will continue in the future.

Consultation period and process
As a democratic society every person is entitled, and has a right, to give their views and opinions and many residents are angry that this right has been taken away from them.

The PCC presume that Lichfields, as the Church Commissioners Agents, have informed you of the consultation process.  We are aware that the Parish Council have stressed the importance of holding a face to face meeting with village residents so that everyone gets a chance to take part in the consultation and has asked, on numerous occasions, to postpone this meeting for a few weeks when Covid restrictions are likely to be lifted, which in fact is what is now happening. The response from yourselves and Lichfields was no and we have been told that a Zoom meeting will be held.  There are many residents who do not own a computer, do not have Zoom or do not know how to access it and use it.  It also excludes many more who work as the meeting starts at 5.00 p.m. and they are not home from work.  For those who have taken part in large Zoom meetings, it is a known fact that they just don’t work.  People are just a speck on the screen and can be muted at any time!! People cannot understand why the consultation period is being pushed through so quickly and not giving everyone a chance to respond and we are aware that there are a number of people willing to go to the press about this.  The application was done on Christmas Eve! It is hardly fair to expect the Parish Council and villagers to start responding to the proposal until the first week of January.  Once again the question people are asking why the rush? Surely, the Church Commissioners can appreciate that this is not a fair consultation process and we ask you to seriously reconsider extending the time limit and arrange a face to face meeting.  

There are 3 matters raised in this letter which are not directly related to the proposal at Roughmoor Lane.  The PCC would appreciate your comments regarding the land to the south of the barn in the farmyard; the occasional use of the yard as a car park and the vehicular access through the farmyard.

The PCC looks forward to receiving your reply on these specific three matters AND those concerning the consultation time constraints.

Yours sincerely,

Jane Sealy

Secretary to St. Lawrence's PCC

Copy to Church Commissioners via email and hard copy sent

CC :-     Westbury Parish Council via email

              Lichfields via email and hard copy sent.

